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When we look at the bigger picture of our Salvation History, we realize that Christmas is not just

about the birth of Christ alone, but it is the beginning of a bigger event which is the celebration of

love in Action. A love story between the Divinity and the Humanity. God falling in love with a

fallen away humanity. It is a metaphysical love, a mysterious love, a divine love where equality is

not counted at all in love. Therefore, it is pure love in action to inspire the rest of the humanity in the

path of love for centuries to come!

Christ’s birth gives us the message that Love is the only solution for the fallen, and the fallen-away,

as His birth, life and death brought us all back to a state of grace and wellbeing from a state of fallen

and fallen away. In fact, we are today part of a world that is fallen away and we need a redeemer. We

have fallen away knowingly or unknowingly from a state of grace, virtues; truth, goodness, beauty,

honesty, loyalty, faithfulness and commitment……. in all the spheres of our human life.

Therefore, humanity experiences today privations of true love and charity, and as the result war and

violence, hunger and poverty, deceit and cunningness have become the order of our everyday life.

Therefore, today the world stands in need of a “Christ” who is willing to be born not only once a

year in the cribs/churches, but every day in the heart of humanity today. Christ wants every human

heart to be turned into individual churches and cribs so that he can be born anew every day and

celebrate that love in action. During this Season, Christ is coming to you personally with this

question: Can you be that church/crib today where He can be born to live so that He can bring the

fallen away back to the real fold? A Christian is not just the one who follows Christ, but one who

becomes another Christ because it is only He who can change lives into a life of love in action!

Merry Christmas and Grace Filled Happy NewYear 2017!

Fr. TomyPuliyanampattayil,MSFSChiefEditor

The Editorial Board of Fransalian Times brings you glad tidings 
of the Nativity of Jesus and a wonderful New Year 2017!

Christmas: A Celebration of Love in Action!



The Spiritual Sword-Champions of Rosary!

St. Louis de Montfort in his book, “The Secret of the Rosary”, says, “By the practice of

praying Rosary and helping to spread it we will learn more from the Rosary than from

any spiritual book.” No matter what the external disturbing circumstances we are in,

daily praying of the rosary gives profound joy and interior peace. By recitation and

meditation of rosary, we learn the virtues, receive the blessings to be docile to the Spirit

and be faithful to God’s promises to be fulfilled in our lives as in the lives of Jesus and

Mary. The following is the excerpt from the “Champions of Rosary”, who dared to

proclaim Christ in the most challenging situations, solely trusting in the power of the

spiritual sword, rosary.

St. Dominic (The founder of the Rosary,1170-1221)

With a firm resolution to win back the minds and hearts of those who had been swept by

the Albigensian heresy, St. Dominic retreated to the forest near Prouille, France, seeking

grace and fortitude from heaven. It was there that Mother Mary entrusted the rosary to

St. Dominic, instructing him in its use and implementation, and effectively making him

the father of a new form of preaching and praying. With the spiritual sword of the rosary

in his hand, St. Dominic’s new style of preaching became effective against the

Albigensian and won back many souls to the Church. St. Dominic founded

“Confraternity of the Rosary”, the association of prayer to accompany the rosary and

assure its spread throughout the world.

The greatest danger and challenge to our proclamation and evangelization is “the Culture

of Death”. With the spiritual sword of rosary in the hand hundreds of faithful Catholics

pray in front of the Planned Parenthood Clinics, for the conversion of woman who seek

abortion. Everyone may not have the grace and courage to directly witness to our

Catholic faith and proclaim the power of rosary. But, all can extend the support to win

over the Culture of Death, and to combat our own spiritual warfare, through daily prayer

of the rosary, especially during this blessed season of Advent.

“When God willed to renew the face of the earth, he began by sending down on it the

fertilizing rain of the AngelicSalutation. Therefore,preachmy Psalter. (Our[ŀŘȅΩǎ
wordsto St. Dominic).έ
Series: to becontinued… -Fr. Anthony Swamy, MSFS



THE JOURNEY IS SO SHORT

A young lady sat in a public transport. An old grumpy lady came and sat by her side as she

bumped into her with her numerous bags. The person sitting on the other side of her got upset,

asking the young lady why she did not speak up and say something. The young lady responded

with a smile: "It is not necessary to be rude or argue over something so insignificant, the journey

together is so short. I get off at the next stop."

This response deserves to be written in golden letters in our daily behavior and everywhere:

“It is not necessary to argue over something so insignificant, our journey together is so short.”

If each one of us could realize that our passage down here has such a short duration; to darken it

with quarrels, futile arguments, not forgiving others, ingratitude and bad attitudes would be a

waste of time and energy.

Did someone break your heart? Be calm, the journey is so short..

Did someone betray, bully, cheat or humiliate you? Be calm, forgive, the journey is so short..

Whatever penalty anyone serves us, let's remember that our journey together is so short..

Let us therefore be filled with gratitude and sweetness. Sweetness is a virtue never likened to bad

character nor cowardice, but better likened to greatness.

Our journey together down here is really short and cannot be reversed...

No one knows the duration of his journey.

No one knows if he will have to alight at the next stop..

Let us therefore cherish and hold on to friends and family! Let us be calm, respectful, kind,

thankful and forgiving to each other. “The journey down here is so short.”



Prayer of Devotion in Honor of 

Servant of God!

God of love, You care for us and You guide us in

numerous ways. We thank You for inflaming the

heart of Fr. Peter Mermier with an intense love for

You and a zeal for the salvation of souls. You

blessed him with a total trust in You and in humble

surrender to Your Holy Will. It was your will that

he should found the Congregation of the

Missionaries of St. Francis de Sales, and with

Mother Claudine Echernier, the Congregation of

Sisters of the Cross of Chavanod, to spread your

mercy and compassion to all, by witnessing to Your

love and through their prophetic ministries. His life

of holiness was his supreme act of glory to You.

Loving Father, while he was on earth, You blessed

many through him, especially in the renewal of

Christian faith and family through the spirituality

of St. Francis de Sales. You raised him to the

saintly state of Servant of God. Thereby, You testify

that he is Your highly favored son for whom You

refuse nothing. So we pray that through his holy

intercession, You bless us now with the favor we

request and pray for…..(silence)

We make this prayer through Christ Your Son who

lives and reigns with You and the Holy Spirit, one

God forever and ever.

One Our Father, Hail Mary, Glory be to the

Father Amen.

If any miracle received please send an email to:

(Specify the name/email of the Vice Promoters

from respective Provinces)

+Bishopof Annecy,France

Servant of God 

Fr. Peter Marie Mermier (1790  - 1862)

Founder of the Congregation of the Missionaries 

of St. Francis de Sales&

Co-Founder of The Congregation of the Sisters 

of the Holy Cross of Chavanod

Servant of God, Peter Mermier:  Intercede for us.

Reopening the cause for the Beatification of 

Servant of God Peter Mermier!

We have the good news that the Prefect of the

Congregation for the Cause of Saints has given

nihil obstat to reopen the Cause of Father Peter

Mermier. Mgr. Yves Boivineau, the Bishop of

Annecy, will officially announce this news in the

Diocese of Annecy on January 24, 2017. The

General Administration has appointed Fr. Yves

Carron as the Postulator and Fr. K. Thomas as

the Vice Postulator of the Cause of Father

Mermier with effect from January 24, 2017. Fr.

Thumma Mariadas, the Assistant General, will

continue to serve as the Chief Promoter of the

Cause with vice-promoters in every Province.



John Bosco, popularly known as "DonBoscoò,was born August 16, 1815 in Becchi, Italy. He was the youngest son of

Francesco Bosco and Margherita Occhiena. He had two older brothers, Antonio and Giuseppe. The Bosco Family of

Becchi were farmhands. John Bosco was born into a time of great shortage and famine following the devastation

wrought by the Napoleonic wars a drought in 1817.

In 1825, when he was nine, Bosco had the first of a series of dreams which would play an influential role in his outlook

and work. This first dream "left a profound impression on him for the rest of his life", according to his own memoirs.

Bosco apparently saw a multitude of very poor boys who play and blaspheme, and a man, who "appeared, nobly

attired, with a manly and imposing bearing". The man said to him: "You will have to win these friends of yours not

with blows, but with gentleness and kindness. So begin right now to show them that sin is ugly and virtue beautiful.“

Poverty prevented any serious attempt at schooling. John's early years were spent as a shepherd, and he received his

first instruction from a parish priest. Childhood experiences are thought to have inspired him to become a priest.

At the age of 12 on February 1827, John left his home and went to look for work as a farm-servant. In 1830 he met

Cafasso, a young priest who identified some natural talent and supported his first schooling. 1835 Bosco entered the

seminary at Chieri, next to the Immacolata Concezione. In 1841, after six years of study, he was ordained priest on the

eve of Trinity Sunday by Archbishop Franzoni of Turin.

In his adult life as a Priest the city of Turin had a population of 117,000 inhabitants. It reflected the effects of

industrialization and urbanization. Numerous poor families lived in the slums of the city, having come from the

countryside in search of a better life. In visiting the prisons, Don Bosco was disturbed to see so many boys from 12 to

18 years of age. He was determined to find a means to prevent them ending up here. Because of population growth and

migration to the city, Bosco found the traditional methods of parish ministry inefficient. He decided it was necessary to

try another form of apostolate, and he began to meet the boys where they worked and gathered in shops and market

places. He looked for jobs for the unemployed. Some of the boys did not have sleeping quarters and slept under

bridges or in bleak public dormitories. He and "Mamma Margherita" began taking in orphans. The boys sheltered by

Don Bosco numbered 36 in 1852, 115 in 1854, 470 in 1860 and 600 in 1861, 800 being the maximum some time later.

Some of the boys helped by Don Bosco decided to do what he was doing, that is, to work in the service of abandoned

boys. And this was the origin of the Salesian Congregation. In 1859, Bosco selected an experienced priest, Vittorio

Alasonatti, 15 seminarians and one high school boy and formed them into the "Society of St. Francis de Sales." This

was the nucleus of the Salesians, the religious order that would carry on his work. When the group had their next

meeting, they voted on the admission of Joseph Rossi as a lay member, the first Salesian brother. The Salesian

Congregation was divided into priests, seminarians and the lay brothers.

In 1871, he founded a group of religious sisters to do for girls what the Salesians were doing for boys. They were

called the "Daughters of Mary Help of Christians." In 1874, he founded yet another group, the "Salesian Cooperators."

These were mostly lay people who would work for young people like the Daughters and the Salesians, but would not

join a religious order.

In 1875 he began to publish the Bulletin. The remained in continuous publication, and is currently published in 50

different editions and 30 languages. John Bosco died on 31 January 1888. He was declared a saint by Pope Pius XI on

Easter Sunday of 1934. He was given the title of "FatherandTeacherof Youth.ò

SAINT JOHN BOSCO

Saint of the Quarter
Feast January 31



While pursuing a job in Atlanta, GA, john answered God’s call to serve Him in a 

different way.  He discovered his vocation to religious life and the priesthood at 

the age of 55.  He later joined the Religious Order of the Missionaries of St. 

Francis de Sales (MSFS) and entered the Novitiate on the August 14, 1981.  He 

pronounced his first Religious Profession on August 15, 1983.  John was ordained 

a priest on  January 24, 1986 at St. Patrick’s Church, Norcross, GA.

Fr. John also earned a Master of Theology from The Catholic University of 

America in Washington, DC.  He also earned a Bachelor of Science Degree in 

Electrical Engineering  from the University of Illinois.

Fr. John DeVore breathed his last on Tuesday, November 22, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. at 

a nursing care facility in Lawrenceville, GA.  Some of his MSFS Confreres and 

friends who took care of him during the last years of his life at a nursing care 

facility were at his bedside as he bade farewell to this world peacefully to join his 

Heavenly Father’s presence in Heaven.  The members of the USA Vice Province 

miss him very much especially his sense of humor, laughter and love.  

May Fr. John DeVore’s soul rest in the peaceful hands of the Lord!

Father John DeVore, MSFS!

Born to this world

on August 22, 1925 

Born to Eternal World

On November 22, 2016

May His Soul Rest in Peace

Father John DeVore was born on August 22, 1925 in Detroit, MI, the son of Ulysses Stanton DeVore and Mae 

Quinn DeVore.  John had only one sibling, an older brother, Deacon Robert DeVore, who died in 2015.  He was 

baptized on the September 20, 1925 at the Church of the visitation, Detroit.  He graduated from Arthur Dixon 

Elementary School.  Sadly, his father died at the young age of 52 while John was still in elementary school.     

John graduated in 1943 from Hyde park High School.

During World War II, at the age of 17, John served in the U.S. Army Infantry Division and was stationed in 

Europe.  He was assigned to the 66th Signal Repair Co. to repair damaged radios and transmitters.  He was 

honorably discharged from military service of the United States on April 13, 1946.



Abhishekagni Stay In Retreat 
in Nashville, Tennessee

St. Teresa Syro Malabar Catholic Community Nashville, 
Tennessee is hosting a Catholic Spiritual Retreat led by 

Sehion Ministries, with blessings from The Most 
Reverend Jacob Angadiath and The Most Reverend Joy 
Alappatt, Bishops of St. Thomas Syro Malabar Catholic 

Diocese of Chicago, The Most Reverend David R 
Choby, Bishop of the Catholic Diocese of Nashville, 

Tennessee and Rev. Fr. Xavier Khan Vattayil, the 
founder and director of Sehion Ministries. Rev. Fr. Soji 

Olikkal, director, Sehion UK and Rev. Fr. Binoy 
Karimaruthunkal, director, Sehion retreat center, 

Attappady will lead the retreat. It includes Preaching 
of the Word of God, daily Holy Mass,Eucharistic 
Adoration, Praise and Worship, Healing Prayers, 
Spiritual sharing, Confession and testimonies.  
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Appointments and Responsibilities held 

in the local and national Church:

1. Advocate in the Legal Cell madras 

high court

2. Legal Advisor for education for Arch-

diocese of Pondicherry – Cuddalore 

3. Legal consultant  to various dioceses 

and congregations in Tamil Nadu

Special Administrative posts held: 

1. Councilor of composite Vizag 

Province 

2. Councilor of South-East India 

Province from 2011 to 2014.

Fr. Ignacimuthu is taking charge as 

the Provincial on January 24, 2017.  

The USA Vice Province offers him 

prayers, support, and congratulations 

on his new responsibility.  

Very Rev. Fr. K. Ignacimuthu, MSFS was born in Kottaikadu, a small village in the 

District and Diocese of Thanjavur, Tamilnadu on 20th September 1968. His Parents 

are Mr. Kulandaisamy and Mrs. Madalaiamal. He had an elder brother who passed 

away in the year 1995. He is the second child in his loving family. He was baptized at 

St. Joseph’s Church, Kottaikadu on 28th September, 1968. He received the Sacrament 

of Confirmation on 3rd July, 1977. He had his initial education at St. Joseph Middle 

School, Kottaikadu and high school at St. Arockia Annai Hr. Sec. School, Punalvasal. 

And he had his higher secondary education in T.E.L.C. Hr. Sec. School, Pudukkottai.

Responding to the divine call, he joined S.F.S. Minor Seminary, Pudukkottai, 

Tamilnadu. After his Minor Seminary studies he was sent to Philipnagar, Andhra for 

his Pre-Novitiate and the Novitiate at Salesianum, Vizag, Andhra in 1987. He made 

his First Religious Profession on 16th July, 1988. He pursued his Philosophical 

Studies in Suvidya College, Bangalore, Karnataka from 1988 to 1991. He did his 

Regency at St. Mary, Help of Christian church, Tamilnadu in 1991-1992. For his 

theological studies, he was sent to Fransalian Seminary, Pune, Maharashtra in 1992. 

He made his Perpetual Profession in the year 1994. He was ordained a Deacon in 

January 1995. He was ordained a Priest on 10th December, 1995.

After his ordination, his first appointment was as the principal of SFS School, 

Alangayam in the year 1996. In 1997, he was appointed as the correspondent of SFS 

School, Alangayam. He was appointed as the Assistant Parish Priest of St. Mary, Help 

of Christian church in 1997. He was appointed as principal and correspondent of SFS 

School, Vaniyambadi in the year 2001. Taking his personal interest into consideration, 

he was sent to study law in the year 2005. On completing his LLB studies in 2008 he 

was appointed as the convener, the secretary and the vice chairman of the justice and 

peace commission forum.  In 2010, he was appointed as the superior of St. Thomas 

mount, Chennai. In 2011, he was appointed as the member of the board for the code of 

ethics. After having been relieved of the responsibility as the   superior St. Thomas 

mount community he moved his legal ministry to Madurai in 2016.

Thanks to Fr. A. Dharmaraj, the outgoing Provincial of the Southeast India Province, for all the support and 

cooperation to the USA Vice Province!  God Bless you.

Congratulations and prayerful wishes!

Å Fr. George Panthanmackel who is re-elected as the Provincial of the North East India Province for the second time!  He is 

taking charge on January 24, 2017.

Å Fr. Benny Koottanal who is appointed as the Chairperson of the Governing Body of the Suvidya College Bangalore, India.

Å Fr. Joy Mampally who is re-appointed as the Rector and President of the Suvidya College Bangalore, India. 

Fr. Ignacimuthu is taking charge as the Provincial on January 24, 2017.


